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Meeting Minutes
August 6, 2015
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Marc Hassan (Chair), Greg Radlinski, Danny Ferreira, Ralph Hodges, Charlie Kleeman, Ernest McDuffie, Pat Schorr
Excused: John Campbell, Ted Wendler, Keith Johnson, Patti Anania
Absent: George Spencer, Abner Davis
Also: Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Joe Andrews – Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County; John Pittman – NWCPAC commissioner-designate
Chairman Hassan convened the meeting at 4:06 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record.  
Minutes

Motion: approve the minutes of the July 2, 2015 meeting as distributed – unanimously approved.
Public comment
Joe Andrews, former TRUE commissioner and current member of Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County, addressed the commission on the subject of several ordinances recommended by the Rules Committee this week for withdrawal by the City Council next Tuesday. Those ordinances include:
2014-704 – resolution encouraging the Council President to consider replacing the two City Council appointees to the Police and Fire Pension Fund board of trustees

2014-722 – appropriating $1 million from General Fund-Transfers from Fund Balance to hire legislative counsel to the City Council to advise on pension issues

2014-769 – reaffirming and reauthorizing previous direction to the General Counsel to commence litigation to determine the validity of the Police and Fire Pension Fund’s Senior Staff Voluntary Retirement Plan

The bills were all introduced by and requested for withdrawal by Council Member Schellenberg who is currently Chair of the Rules Committee. Withdrawn bills can be re-introduced at any time and Mr. Andrews urged the commission to be on the lookout for their possible return.

Auditor’s report: Tommy Carter of the Council Auditor’s Office reported that one report had been issued in the past month – Audit #767, Clerk of the Courts Audit. The Auditor’s staff is preparing to devote full time to the budget review process in August and September.
Committee reports
Legislative Tracking Committee
Chairman Radlinski reported that the committee met last week and reviewed a number of bills. The committee discussed but took no action on several budget-related bills:

2015-505 – 2016-20 CIP program

2015-506 – annual Banking Fund borrowing authorization and project list

2015-507 – Information Technology Division’s 5-year ITECH capital plan

The committee also discussed but made no recommendation on 2015-519, an Ordinance Code amendment to increase the threshold value of surplus property the City may donate without a competitive bidding procedure to organizations that will use them for affordable housing purposes.  The committee asked staff to invite an appropriate City official to its next meeting to discuss ordinance 2015-522 which would amend the Ordinance Code to require private gated communities to leave their gates open during declared emergency periods in order to allow the Public Works Department access to the community to remove debris. 

With regard to ordinance 2015-544, economic development incentives for Deutsche Bank, the committee determined that the City primarily relies on the state’s Qualified Targeted Industry incentive to attract businesses to the City, for which the state provides 80% funding and the City provides a 20% match. With the state providing the majority of the funding for the QTI and given that none of the TRUE Commission’s objections to economic incentive packages seem to be having any effect on the Mayor’s and City Council’s decisions to approve the legislation, the committee felt that there is not much reason for the TRUE Commission to continue voicing opposition to these bills to no effect. Commissioner Ferreira recommended that the Commission continue to oppose at least the non-state incentives on the grounds that grants to private businesses are not a legitimate function of local government and are not a defensible use of tax dollars.
Audit Committee
Chairwoman Schorr reported that the committee had met immediately prior to the commission meeting and discussed several items. Commissioner Schorr will lead the review of Audit #767 – Clerk of the Courts. Commissioner Anania will lead the review of #765 – Supervisor of Elections Audit, and Commissioner Johnson will lead the review of #766 – JPA Payroll Audit.  Commissioner Schorr referenced a recent newspaper article discussing apparent confusion over the amount of cash currently on deposit in the City’s tree mitigation trust fund, with different council members being given figures ranging from $2 million to $9 million depending on what department was answering the questions. Jeff Clements related a discussion on that topic from a recent Special CIP Committee meeting. A representative of the Finance Department explained that there are two tree mitigation accounts with similar names and it appears that confusion about those two accounts led to the situation being described. Ms. Schorr requested copies of the ordinances creating the two tree-related funds.
Chair’s Comments
Chairman Hassan reported that the City Council office provided him with the names and resumes of four candidates interested in serving on the TRUE Commission. He spoke with all four and recommended two nominees to the Council President for appointment. Noting that Commissioner Campbell had previously indicated an interest in resigning from the commission due to scheduling conflicts as soon as a replacement appointee could be located, Mr. Hassan will forward the name of a third candidate to the Council President to serve as Commissioner Campbell’s replacement.  The Chairman also reported that, as requested at the last meeting, he has attempted to communicate with former Council Member Denise Lee who now serves as the Curry administration’s point person on neighborhood blight issues. To date he has not received a response, but will try again to extend an invitation to Ms. Lee to attend the Commission’s September meeting to discuss the City’s blight issues and responses.
Old Business
Commissioner Radlinski pointed out that Commissioner George Spencer has missed a number of the commission’s meetings with unexcused absences in the last year and quoted from the Ordinance Code chapter regarding board and commission about declaring a seat vacant by virtue of insufficient attendance.  
Motion (Radlinski): the TRUE Commission declares the seat occupied by mayoral appointee George Spencer to be vacant by virtue of excessive unexcused absences pursuant to Ordinance Code Chapter 50 and requests the Mayor to appoint a replacement to take the seat – unanimously approved.
New Business
Jeff Clements informed the group that the Finance Committee budget hearings will take place from 9 a.m. to 5 p.m. on Thursdays and Fridays, August 13-14, 20-21 and 27-28, and from 9 to 5 on Wednesday, August 26.
Mr. Clements also informed the commission that the normal dates for the Legislative Tracking Committee on the Fridays of City Council meeting weeks will be problematic as the budget hearings will be taking place on those days. After some discussion the Chair of the committee directed that the August 14th meeting be rescheduled to Monday, August 17th at 12:30 p.m.

Commissioner Comments
None
Next meeting

The next commission meeting will be on Thursday, September 3, 2015.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:47 p.m.
Posted 9.4.15   10:00 a.m.
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